Susan Pitcher-Kinnear

Ascot Vale, Victoria
Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I left Adelaide at the end of 1994 after having evoled with the PMG, Telecom Australia and then Telstra from leaving school. Telstra decided to centralise it's middle management structure to Sydney and Brisbane and I felt it was time for a change and decided to go to Indonesia to teach English. It wasn't long however before I was back in the "Phone Business" and working for a start up mobile company in Jakarta which would lead to my living and working in Pakistan, Hong Kong and eventually back in Indonesia for the next 9 years. I have worked extensively in the IT&T industry throughout  the Asia Pacific region ever since. 

I didn't seek or receive any advise from any sources either Government or otherwise before I left Australia as I felt I would only be away for one year. I did get some advice from the Travellers Medical Centre about preventive measures before I left who were very helpful. During the riots in Jakarta the Embassy was very helpful and evacuated myself and my Indonesian partner at very short notice. I have always registered with the overseas consultates in all the countries I have resided and been kept upto date with any issues via emails and through websites. I certainly enjoyed the monthly get togethers at the Hong Kong Consulate which was of a social nature. The function held at the Jakarta Consulate only catered to the business needs of expat Aussies and not their social needs and in Bali there are no social get toethers at all for expat Australians, even after the Bali bombings. This is something that should be addressed and a lead taken from the Hong Kong experience.

I married my Indonesian partner in Hong Kong and 18 months later we applied for a residents permit for him in case we needed to return to Australia at any time. This was after September 11 and we were not given a timeframe for the visa to be issued. We had been dodging civil unrest throughout Indonesia, then Pakistan and then due to work circumstances we needed to leave Hong Kong and were left with a dilema of were to go. We had no visa for Australia for my husband and we couldn't understand what we could expect if we returned to Australia without one. Therefore we decided to go to Indoensia where I could get a social visa as his wife but was not entiltled to work. Our file was passed to the Indonesian office of the Australian Consulate in Jakarta. We heard nothing from them until I phoned 4 months later to ask about the progress. One month later my husband and I were interviewed and he was eventually granted a permenant residents visa over 8 months after we initially the applied. During this time we have not earned an income and have experienced further unrest with the Bali boming. We had to bribe the immigration department in Bali to continue to give me a visa to remain in Indonesia (because this is the done and expected thing there). At one stage I planned to return without him but stayed and a year and a half after being granted his visa we arrived in Melbourne. The Indonesian Government has recently decided that Australian tourists must pay for a visa as a tit for tat measure because their citiens have to buy a tourist visa to enter Australia. However I couldn't get a residents visa which entiltled me to work there and had to pay each year for a social visa, finger printed and registered etc. Maybe the Australia Government can lobby for the Indonesian Government to extend the same courtesys to Australian spouses that their citizens receive in Australia? Australian spouses (female) must apply for Indonesian citizenship at the expense of losing their Australian citizenship, males can't so they get stuck in the corruption of immigration. I never felt comfortable at letting my Aussie passport go because of the unknown facts about getting it back. I felt that I aided the Australian tourism industry by constantly promoting Australia to all that I met, be it Asian or Western. Many of my collegues visted Australia and passed on their positive experiences to others in their respective countries.

I returned to Australia because of its safety, clean air etc. However since returning I dismay at   employee benefits that have been eroded away since I left. At the lack of opportunities for people with my skills. At how short sighted industries are here at taking advantage of our overseas knowledge and experiences that we could not have acheived if we'd stayed in Australia. I have been told that my CV threatens people here, that I'm over qaulified for every position I apply for whether it's for a position at $30,000 or $150,000 and that I've got such a diverse background that positions in Australia woulnd't be challenging enough and therefore I wouldn't stay long in them. All I really want after moving around the world over 9 years is to get some roots find a job I like to do that maybe isn't so challenging and stressful but no body's listerning. 

I'm now looking at opportunites off shore again were what I've acheived will be welcomed with open arms and another country will get the benefit of what Australia doesn't want. As for my husband, a fully qualified and trained language teacher, if the VIT ever get around to registering him then maybe he can help with the so called teacher shortage in this country.

God Bless and Help Australia, the Lucky Country - For Some!!!!!!!   

